REPORT TO CORPORATE SERVICES LEAD MEMBER MEETING

ON MONDAY 11TH NOVEMBER 2002

PROGRESS AGAINST PAYROLL PERFORMANCE IMPROVEMENT PLANS

1.0


INTRODUCTION


1.1

The purpose of this report is to update Members on the current progress against the Payroll Performance Improvement Plan (PIP)


1.2

The objective of the Payroll PIP is to develop a first class payroll service which meets customer needs.


1.3

This report should be read in conjunction with PIPs 24 and 25 of Corporate Services’ Service Plan 2002/03 which accompany this report.

2.0


DETAIL


2.1

The milestone targets for achievement by the end of 2002/03 are:


2.1.1

0.5% error rate


2.1.2

Payment of deductions/returns – 100% on time


2.1.3

75% customer satisfaction


2.1.4

Below average cost







2.2

The relevant key tasks to deliver the objective to date are as follows: 


2.2.1

Improvement in customer relations




Telephone greetings have been standardised for the whole of the Financial Support Group (FSG) to include the name and section of the officer speaking and to make it clear that the officer is there to help.  Enquiries have been made of various training organisations with a view to organising customer care training for all staff.  Guidance notes have been provided to the call handlers who staff the Payroll Enquiry Desk explaining, amongst other issues, the paramount importance of courtesy and professionalism.  Each new call handler is coached in such skills and existing call handlers are reminded regularly.  Pre-payment checking of certain payroll entries is to commence shortly.  The satisfaction of customers has not yet been measured by means of a survey etc although there is some doubt as to the usefulness of this method as those who are happy with the service are unlikely to return a  questionnaire, whilst those who have had a problem in the past are likely to remember and comment upon it.   Consideration is being given to alternative methods of measuring customer satisfaction, perhaps by analysis of enquiries.  The monitoring of telephone enquiries is now more rigorous regarding turnaround times, etc.


2.2.2

Develop performance management reporting




Targets have been set for various areas of performance but there is work still to do on developing the measurement of such areas as complaints and the time taken to resolve them.  Performance is measured and reported upon monthly.  More work needs to be done on developing external benchmarking and involving staff in determining indicators and targets.  




2.2.3

Resolve outstanding SAP HR systems issues



a
The link between SAP HR and the Financials has been reviewed and corrections made where postings were being made to incorrect general ledger accounts.  Consultancy support was commissioned to develop monthly reconciliations with September 2002 payroll having been tested and achieved.  A routine monthly process now needs to be established.



b
New expenditure codes have been implemented to provide appropriate analysis of employee costs.



c
e-Merge Team resources have been reviewed to deliver solutions in appropriate timescales with HR support having been increased from one to three officers although only two concentrate on the payroll element.



d
Initial testing of multiple employment functionality has been undertaken.  It is intended to select a sample group of current employees for further testing following which a roll-out plan will be determined with a view to completed by 31st March 2003.



e
Reports provided to schools were incorrect due to problems with the HR/Financials link (see 2.2.3 [a]).  Discussions have taken place with head teachers and schools accountants to clarify requirements.  The staffing resource in Education accounts was increased temporarily to ensure budget monitoring reports were provided to schools.  Appropriate reports have now been devised, tested and are operational.  Early indications are that these are significantly easing the production of management information for schools and the situation will continue to be monitored.



f
An effective process for installing and testing system updates has still to be investigated and implemented.



g
The establishment of an HR training resource on the e-Merge Team was delayed due to staff turnover.  An additional team member commenced September 2002 and a training needs analysis questionnaire has now been completed by all payroll staff.  Training is scheduled to commence on 18th November 2002.



h
The formats of the reports developed for schools (see 2.2.3[e]) have been made available to all other services and training in their running was provided to accountants in mid-October.   Recovery of re-imbursements from Eccles College was particularly problematic due to the absence of an appropriate report and this situation has now been resolved.  Exception reports have also been further developed to help to identify problem areas after the running of payrolls.  Further reports will be developed on request.
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There were various other outstanding system issues at the time the PIP was produced.  The status of these is as follows:

Re-entrants – tax and other problems when an employee re-joins Salford i.e. when using the same employee reference number as for their previous employment.  Although SAP has been amended and the tax element is now working satisfactorily, there are still other issues (e.g. AVCs) with re-entrants and consideration is being given to making such employees leavers then re-starting them using a new payroll reference number thereby ceasing to use SAP’s re-entrant functionality.

Overpayments to leavers – see 2.2.4 (b).  The Pecaso consultant visited Salford on 5th November 2002 and has produced a solution.  However, SAP themselves need to be convinced to allow their program to be changed to accommodate this.

NI adjustment wage types – This has been partially addressed by forcing SAP to use a particular NI code by default.  However, the facility to manually adjust NI (and indeed, tax) will still occasionally be required and is not possible.  Pecaso have advised that the solution to the problem with overpayments to leavers (see 2.2.3.(j)[2] and 2.2.4(b)) may assist in this regard but that, if not, a quotation for this work will be provided.

Sickness – overpayments to sick employees were caused by SAP configuration limiting long-term sickness end dates to only one year hence.  This sometimes resulted in sickness on the system ending before it should have and the employee being paid full pay as though they had returned to work.  This has now been corrected with a much longer end date possible.

Potential Occupational Maternity Pay (OMP) Problems – most Payroll Officers believe SAP’s calculation of OMP/SMP to be slightly erroneous and they are, therefore, performing manual calculations.  See 2.2.4(b).  The e-Merge Team hope that training sessions arranged for Payroll staff for mid-November 2002 will dispel their concerns re OPM/SMP.  The latter also obviously does not work for multiple employments (see 2.2.3(d)).

Salfordian pension scheme – this has now been set up.

Coding of suspense accounts – completed.

Payslip totals – occasionally payslips were not adding up correctly.  This now seems to have been resolved probably due to the “patch” (system amendments issued by supplier) level not having been up to date at the time.


2.2.4

Review front end processes and implement changes to improve efficiency





a.
The services of a member of Internal Audit staff have been engaged to review front end processes with a view to streamlining documentation, etc.  Terms of reference were agreed and the Auditor has spent a great deal of time liaising with Payroll staff, visiting customers e.g. schools and other establishments, devising new documentation and, in some cases, making changes to conditions of service where this would streamline processes e.g. rather than claiming payment via timesheet, several employees have had their annual payments calculated and divided by twelve so that monthly payments can be made automatically.  This exercise was due to be completed by the end of December 2002.  However, the Auditor has recently been asked to work on a review of PSA BVPIs for the Chief Executive so the work for Payroll may be delayed.  So far the processes relating to most Directorates have been investigated and changes have already been fully implemented for some.





b.
The prompt recovery of overpayments has improved somewhat with procedures now in place for writing to employees who have been overpaid to request repayment then sending out an invoice where there is no response.  However, the most problematic overpayments are those involving leavers.  The SAP procedure for calculating net amounts to be recovered where leavers have been overpaid, still does not work, and has caused problems for the two plus years of operation of the system.  A consultant has now been engaged to investigate this problem (see 2.2.3(j)[2]).  Other problems with overpayments have involved employees on sickness or maternity leave who have been overpaid due to system problems relating to sickness and maternity pay.  The latter have often, therefore, been calculated manually which means the system cannot calculate a recovery amount automatically.  Sickness is now working correctly (apart from in the case of multiple employments) but Payroll Officers are still unhappy with the way in which maternity calculations are working so are inputting manually calculated amounts.   It is hoped that training sessions arranged for November will assist with this problem (see 2.2.3(j)[5]).





c.

d.

e.

f.


Regular meetings are held between members of the FSG Payroll Section and the Personnel Teams of our two main customer Directorates (Education/Leisure and Social Services) with a view to discussing and rectifying problem areas.  Meetings will be held with the Personnel Teams of other Directorates as required.

Manual payments (advances) are now being analysed to determine their causes and whether they are internal or external to the Payroll Section.  This analysis is being further developed to ensure the causes are analysed correctly.   Action is then being taken, and will be developed further, to reduce such errors in future.  

The only performance information on the measurement of errors which is currently reported is that of the number of advances made each month as a percentage of the total number of payments.  When the FSG was first formed, this may have been a reasonable indicator because there was only time to produce advances to correct errors.  Now, however, as procedures have improved, the Payroll Section is able to make advances on request for various reasons (e.g. due to late notification of a new starter) so the number of advances is likely to be an indicator of an improved service rather than of the number of errors made by the Payroll Section.  

The target to be achieved in 2002/03 is a 0.5% error rate.  Advances as a percentage of the total number of payments was 0.99% in October 2002 and 1.19% cumulatively since April 2002.  The percentage of new starters’ pensions forms processed within 5 days of receipt was 100% cumulative to September (with a service plan target of 90%) but dipped during October 2002 due to staff absences.  The percentage of payroll deductions paid on time to the recipient (e.g. the Inland Revenue) was 99.6% cumulative to October 2002.  The target for the latter was 100% but only one deduction out of 273 during this financial year has been late (in May 2002) as we were awaiting a forwarding address.




2.2.5

Examine detailed cost and process benchmarking






Membership of the Greater Manchester Association of Metropolitan Treasurers’ (GMAMT) payroll group continues.  However, due to the major problems faced by the Payroll Service for the first year after the formation of the FSG, the effects of which are still being addressed, full benchmarking data has not been collected and compared.  Some information has been provided on best practice but no other information has been collected.  It is intended to rectify this situation once the new Payroll Manager, who commenced mid-October 2002, is able.  It is not known, at this stage, therefore, whether the Payroll Service is performing at below average cost.  The determination of the definition of the “the average” will be difficult as different providers see different levels of service as the norm.




2.2.6

Explore options for alternative payroll service delivery






All Education Service Level Agreement meetings, at which brokerage is discussed, are attended by FSG officers.   Payroll is also one of the areas to be considered for strategic partnering.






3.0


CONCLUSION


3.1

The milestone targets to be achieved by 31st March 2003 have not all been achieved.  However, a great deal of progress has been made in improving the Payroll service considering that the first year of operation was marred by trying to run the service with half the number of staff necessary for the first eight months, the need to recruit inexperienced staff and contending with severe SAP teething problems.  These issues had such a severe impact on the service that their effects are still being felt.


3.2

The target of a 0.5% error rate as measured by the number of advances of pay has not been met and the October 2002 actual was 0.99%.  However, this does not mean that this level of errors are being made by the Payroll Section and could indicate an improvement in service.  See 2.2.4(c) for details.


3.3

The target of 100% for payment of deductions and returns to be made on time has not been met but is only very slightly below target for deductions/returns made each month.  This is explained by the need to wait for a forwarding address for one cheque out of 273 and by staff sickness/absence during October 2002.  Year end returns for 2001/02 were not made on time, but improvements in their production should lead to them being made on time for 2003/04.  Notes have been made during the production of 2001/02’s year end returns with a view to compiling guidance notes to be followed in future years.  Meetings are planned to discuss problems which arose with the compilation of 2001/02’s returns with a view to producing an action plan and guidance notes to ensure they are completed smoothly in future years.   PWC have also been requested to advise on the earlier completion of returns.


3.4

The target for customer satisfaction is 75% but actual satisfaction has not been measured by means of surveys etc.  Alternative, more informative, means of measuring customer satisfaction are being explored.  However, customer queries are being much more tightly monitored to improve response times.


3.5

It is not known whether the target of the service being below average cost has been met.   However, it is anticipated that defining “average cost” will cause difficulties as different providers will have different views of the level of service which they consider to be the norm.


3.6

Bearing in mind the severe difficulties experienced by the Payroll Service in its first year of operation, none of which were the fault of the FSG Payroll staff, and the legacy of which is still being felt, great strides have been made in improving the service with a view to achieving excellence as soon as possible.  The hard work, caring and dedication of the payroll staff are reflected in the improvement made so far.  Examples of these are as follows.  


3.6.1
a
All calls to the Payroll Section are now handled by dedicated call handlers and details of all queries are recorded electronically along with details of response times.  Records of all calls, and the action taken on them, are kept and can be searched electronically.  The call handlers, whilst not Payroll Officers, are trained to resolve the simpler queries themselves whist the caller is still on the telephone, thereby freeing Payroll Officers to resolve more complex queries more quickly.  The call handlers also have access to useful information which can be provided to callers without the need to refer the query to Payroll Officers.



b
A named Payroll Officer has been allocated to each area of services e.g. to each school.



c
A “buddying”  scheme has been developed so that if one Payroll Officer is absent, another named Payroll Officer has learnt their job and can provide assistance.



d
All payroll officers have attended courses on payroll skills led by the Inland Revenue.  Such training will be continued as frequently as necessary.  Some officers are undertaking specialist payroll qualification courses.  It is also intended to introduce monthly workshops to be run by managers/supervisors within the payroll section for Payroll Officers to improve their skills and to test their retention of issues already learnt.



e
A system has been introduced to prevent documentation to and from schools from going astray.



f
Deadlines (e.g. for the receipt of information by the Payroll Section to ensure payment on the next pay day) are in the process of being standardised to ensure accurate and timely payments.



g
The latest Single Status pay award was paid with October’s pay including all back pay.  Notification of the details of this award were only received by the Payroll Section on 27th September (well after the deadline for payment in October).   A survey of twelve surrounding Local Authorities has revealed that only five others managed to pay with October’s pay.   Three others paid the new rates in October but back pay will not be paid until November.  The other four will pay the new rates in November but some of them could not say when the back pay will be paid as they are still working on its calculation.

Nord Anglia did not manage to pay the award in October.  It is understood that they will effect the new rates in November but it is not clear when any back pay will be paid.



h
The notification of the details of the craft pay award was received by the Payroll Section on 29th October (again, well after the deadline) but arrangements have been made to pay the new rates and the back pay with November’s pay.


3.7

Development work is in progress with colleagues in Salford Advance to create forms using the “Mandoforms” product which could directly link to the appropriate SAP transaction.  If proven, this could be used to collect data more efficiently and reliably from schools and other establishments in relation to starters, leaver, allowance claims, etc.
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